LGBTQ State Legislative Candidates in an Era of Backlash

Donald P. Haider-Markel, University of Kansas Patrick Gauding, University of Kansas Andrew Flores, American University Daniel C. Lewis, Siena College Patrick R. Miller, University of Kansas Barry Tadlock, Ohio University Jami K. Taylor, University of Toledo

n 2017, transgender woman Danica Roem stunned political observers in Virginia by unseating a longtime anti-LGBTQ legislator from a conservative district in the Virginia House of Delegates.¹ She was the first openly transgender person elected and seated to a state legislature. Delegate Roem's election was historic in LGBTQ political representation, but it also occurred in a period when backlash against the LGBTQ community seemed to be growing (Taylor, Lewis, and Haider-Markel 2018). These two threads led us to ask: How are LGBTQ candidates achieving historic successes even as forces seem mobilized against them? This article examines the 2018 state legislative elections to assess whether sexual orientation and gender identity played a role in candidate electoral success.

Existing research on the role of sexual orientation in elections suggests that it is, at worst, a non-issue in most elections (Haider-Markel 2010; Magni and Reynolds 2018; Reynolds 2018) and perhaps even a benefit to many candidates (Haider-Markel 2010). These findings are consistent with research on women candidates, which indicates that gender and gender stereotypes do not have significant negative electoral consequences for women (Brooks 2013). However, the perception that there are electoral barriers inhibits some women from running for office (Brooks 2013; Lawless and Fox 2010); the same is true for LGBTQ potential candidates (Haider-Markel 2010).

For gay and lesbian candidates, the lack of negative electoral consequences is due at least partly to the fact that these candidates, perceiving electoral barriers, have been strategic about when and where they run for office. They often run after they have acquired considerable party and/or political experience and run in jurisdictions the demographics of which would suggest less opposition to a gay candidate (Haider-Markel 2010). In addition, most gay candidates run as Democrats, thereby avoiding the fact that the strongest opponents to gay candidates are unlikely to vote for *any* Democratic candidate (Haider-Markel 2010; Loepp and Redman 2020). We know less about potential opposition to bisexual candidates but, given that voters are likely to consider their sexual orientation about the same as they would for gay candidates, we expect the profile of opponents to be similar.

The literature on transgender candidates is sparse (Casey and Reynolds 2015)—much of it based on survey responses to hypothetical candidates—but does suggest that transgender candidates face greater opposition than gay and lesbian candidates (Haider-Markel et al. 2017; Jones et al. 2018; Taylor, Lewis, and Haider-Markel 2018). However, the profile of a voter more likely to support a transgender candidate is similar to that of a voter likely to support a gay candidate—that is, female, younger, college educated, less religious, and leaning Democratic and liberal (Haider-Markel et al. 2017).

A RAINBOW WAVE?

The advent of the Trump administration mobilized many women and people from marginalized communities to participate more actively in politics, including attending protests and voting in elections. Indeed, Chenoweth and Pressman (2017) tracked protests since the 2016 election and suggested that 2017 witnessed an exceptional number of protests, with perhaps more than 4 million protesting in the Women's March in January.² The mobilization of marginalized groups has been enhanced by recent movements including #BlackLivesMatter March for Our Lives and the #MeToo movement. During offyear state elections in states such as Virginia and special elections in states such as Alabama, voter participation-especially among women and people of color—was especially high. As the 2018 midterm election approached, the number of nontraditional candidates running for office at every level of government broke previous records. In Congress alone, a record number of women, people of color, and LGBTQ status were elected to serve: 117 women and 10 LGBTQ members, including Native American lesbian Sharice Davids (D-Kansas) (Zhou 2019). In total, more than a record 150 LGBTQ candidates were elected to office in 2018 (Caron 2018).

One 2018 race that illustrates the surge of candidates from underrepresented groups was District 115, part of Dallas County, in the Texas House of Representatives. The race also illustrates how sexual orientation often is a non-issue in

Politics Symposium: State Legislative Elections of 2018

elections. In that race, lesbian Julie Johnson was a first-time candidate for office running against two-term incumbent Republican Matt Rinaldi (Holter and Perez 2019). Although the district is racially diverse and well educated, it was historRepublican incumbent, Johnson focused her campaign on improving public education and access to health care (Holter and Perez 2019). Her focus on education—and Rinaldi's firebrand reputation-convinced Rinaldi's former Republican

How are LGBTQ candidates achieving historic successes even as forces seem mobilized against them?

ically Republican. Rinaldi, part of the conservative Texas Freedom Caucus in the legislature, had been elected to the seat in 2014 (Ballotpedia 2019). In 2015, he was voted the most conservative member of the Texas House (Hooks 2018). Democrats had fielded candidates in the district in recent election cycles, but most were often "sacrificial lambs" rather than competitive challengers (Holter and Perez 2019). Nevertheless, in 2016, the district voted for Clinton (52%) and the Democratic legislative candidate had been competitive against Rinaldi, coming within one percentage point of defeating the incumbent, thereby trending the district toward blue (Dallas Morning News Editorial 2018).

Involved in local Democratic politics and raising money for an LGBTQ national advocacy group but never before herself a candidate, Johnson was a practicing attorney in Dallas running her own law firm (Hooks 2018). She was part of a wave of LGBTQ candidates in Texas during 2018. In all, 35 LGBTQ candidates ran for offices in Texas in 2018; 14 were successful (Wiley 2018). In 2017, Johnson was encouraged to run for the legislature by party operatives (Hooks 2018), but her decision was motivated in part by a so-called bathroom bill that was introduced in the legislature in 2017 (Holter and Perez 2019).

opponent, former State Representative Bennett Ratliff, to endorse Johnson (Hooks 2018). Her education focus also led to the endorsement of the Dallas Morning News (Dallas Morning News Editorial 2018) and President Obama (Jeffers 2018).

Fundraising during the race was remarkably competitive. Johnson was able to raise more than \$950,000 for her campaign, mostly through individual donations (FollowTheMoney.org 2019a), whereas Rinaldi raised slightly less than that amount, single-issue/ideology-group mostly from donations (FollowTheMoney.org 2019b). Based on data from FollowThe-Money.org, the amounts raised and spent by the campaigns were four times higher than in previous races and were in the top 10 of all candidates for the Texas House. Strong financing helped Johnson secure almost 57% of the vote in November. Given her overall margin of victory, it would be difficult to claim that her sexual orientation had a negative impact on her electoral fortune.

Candidate Johnson clearly represented the rainbow, pink, and blue waves of the 2018 election. Her candidacy also provides additional evidence that LGBTQ candidates running for office as Democrats are unlikely to face significant hurdles in their elections. This is because LGBTQ candidates-perceiving hurdles-typically need to be encouraged to run, to

Candidate Johnson clearly represented the rainbow, pink, and blue waves of the 2018 election. Her candidacy also provides additional evidence that LGBTQ candidates running for office as Democrats are unlikely to face significant hurdles in their elections.

Modeled after similar 2016 legislation in North Carolina, the bill (SB 6) would have overridden local laws, discriminating against transgender people by limiting access to bathrooms in government buildings, universities, and public schools based on biological sex (Ura and Murphy 2017). The measure ultimately failed, but Johnson viewed the measure as an attack on a minority group and not one that was positive for Texans (Holter and Perez 2019). Johnson was open throughout the campaign about her sexual orientation and her same-gender wife, but she viewed her sexual orientation as simply part of who she was rather than a central feature of her candidacy (Holter and Perez 2019). Moreover, we could not locate any public evidence that Rinaldi's campaign attempted to make an issue of Johnson's sexual orientation.

Although partly motivated by attacks against the LGBTQ community and the divisive behavior and words of the



have more political experience than other candidates, and to be strategic about when and where they run (i.e., avoiding deep-red conservative districts and drifting toward diverse districts that are trending blue) (Haider-Markel 2010).

Indeed, like Texas, the country witnessed a record wave of LGBTQ candidates running for local, state, and national office in 2018. Most election cycles since the late 1990s have witnessed a near-linear increase in the number of LGBTQ candidates (Haider-Markel 2010; Haider-Markel and Gauding 2019), as well as women candidates and candidates of color (Dittmar 2019; Ocampo and Ray 2019; Reingold 2019). However, even the political action committee that exists to support LGBTQ candidates (i.e., the Victory Fund) dramatically exceeded its historical number of candidate endorsements in 2018 (Stack 2018).

A complete historical record of all openly LGBTQ candidates for state legislative seats is not available, but there are



data on LGBTQ state legislators who have served. Figure 1 displays the annual count of LGBTQ state legislators since 1979.³ The representation trend generally is upward, especially in recent years. LGBTQ legislators are more common in the West, Upper Midwest, and Northeast, but a majority of states experienced at least one LGBTQ legislator. Even some conservative Republican states (e.g., Utah) have had several LGBTQ state legislators.

By the general election in November 2018, there were at least 283 LGBTQ candidates running in general elections for state legislative seats.⁴ Of those candidates, 47% identified as female, 33% were incumbent legislators, and 80% were running for seats in the lower chamber of the legislature. As was the case historically, most candidates ran in states on the coasts and in the Upper Midwest, but states such as Kansas and Indiana had LGBTQ candidates run successfully for the legislature for the first time.

RESEARCH DESIGN AND DATA

Central to the focus of this article is whether state legislative candidates' LGBTQ status influences their likelihood of being elected or the percentage of the two-party vote received. Therefore, we follow Klarner's example, and our unit of analysis is a contest for state legislative seats in the 45 states holding legislative elections in 2018.⁵ For our analysis, we followed examples provided by Klarner (2010; 2018), examining state and candidate characteristics in a multivariate model predicting the percentage of the two-party vote won by the

Democratic candidate. We examined a second model assessing the likelihood of a Democratic candidate winning—that is, receiving more than 50% of the two-party vote.⁶

LGBTQ legislators were identified through public sources including the Victory Fund, newspapers, candidate websites, and online news sources. Only candidates who self-identified as LGBTQ in these public sources were counted as such. We tracked 283 LGBTQ candidates; however, eliminating nonmajor-party candidates and nonpartisan elections reduced the number of candidates in our analysis.⁷ We note that more than 92% of LGBTQ candidates ran as Democrats.⁸ To capture the 21 Republican LGBTQ candidates in the first model, predicting percentage of the vote going to the Democrat, we coded the LGBTQ candidate as 1 for LGBTQ Democratic candidate, o for neither/both candidates LGBTQ, and -1 for Republican LGBTQ candidates. In our dataset, only five Republican LGBTQ candidates won their race.9 We included a lagged version of the LGBT candidate variable if the 2018 candidate ran in the district in 2016 or 2014. This variable controlled for the district's electoral attractiveness for LGBT candidates.

We also included a variable coded 1 if there was a Democratic incumbent in the race, -1 if there was a Republican incumbent in the race, and o if there were no incumbents running; research clearly suggests that incumbents are reelected at high rates (Hogan 2008; Klarner 2010; 2018).¹⁰ Likewise, we included a lagged incumbency variable. We also controlled for candidate gender and whether candidates held a seat in the other legislative chamber in the state.¹¹

Politics Symposium: State Legislative Elections of 2018

Our model also accounted for district characteristics: median household income (in \$1,000 increments), percentage of college-educated adults, percentage of African American population, percentage of Hispanic population, percentage of Protestant Fundamentalist population,¹² proportion of samesex-partner households, percentage of the two-party vote for the Democratic candidate in the last election, percentage of urban population, and a dummy variable coded 1 for upper-chamber district.13 We expected that the Protestant Fundamentalist population would decrease the likelihood that a Democratic candidate would win the race,14 whereas the proportion of same-sex-partner households would increase the likelihood that the Democratic candidate would win.¹⁵ We did not have rigorous expectations for the other district characteristics measured. Additional district and candidate characteristics were accounted for in the models following guidelines from this symposium's editor, Carl Klarner, and the State Legislative Elections project, as well as his related work (Klarner 2010; 2018).¹⁶

RESULTS

The results in table 1, column 1, display coefficients for a multilevel mixed-effects linear regression (which accounts for fixed and random effects) using the Democratic percentage of the two-party vote as the dependent variable. Column 2 displays the results of a logistic regression with random

Predicting General-Election Support for

2018 State Legislative Candidates

Table 1

PS • July 2020

Independent % of Vote for Democratic Variables **Democratic Candidate** Candidate Winning LGBTQ Candidate 0.557 -0.025 (0.652) (0.391) Previous LGBT 0.339 0.632 Candidate (0.748) (0.590)Upper Chamber 0.866** 0.318 (0.192)(0.247)0.637** 0.285** % Democrat, Lag (0.020)(0.015)-19.525** -10.780** Candidate Lag (0.600) (0.889) 2.451** 1.184** Incumbent (0.280)(0.209)Incumbent Lag -0.267 -0.435 (0.330)(0.243)Other 1.730 1.450* (0.929)(0.632)Other Lag 0.758 0 486 (0.932)(0.719)Past 2.111** 0.835* (0.443)(0.278) Past Lag -0.675 -0.501 (0.432) (0.287) Gender [^]Female 0.376* 0.263* (0.153) (0.116)Same-Sex 1.336** 0 217 (0.169)(0.128) Households

Table 1 (Continued)

Independent Variables	% of Vote for Democratic Candidate	Democratic Candidate Winning
% Protestant	-0.177**	-0.083**
Fundamentalist	(0.017)	(0.013)
Per Capita Income	-0.036	-0.004
	(0.021)	(0.014)
% African American	0.276** (0.012)	0.082** (0.015)
% Hispanic	0 153**	0.028*
	(0.014)	(0.010)
% College	0.445**	0.151**
Educated	(0.032)	(0.022)
% Urban	0.047**	0.015**
Population	(0.004)	(0.003)
Inc2	-2.122*	-0.402
	(0.922)	(0.679)
Inc2 Lag	0.263	0.417
Inc3	-2 857*	-0.752
	(1.052)	(0.787)
Inc3 Lag	1.393	0.557
	(0.935)	(0.726)
Leg2	1.746	0.446
	(0.916)	(0.654)
Leg2 Lag	-0.848	-0.469
	0(.876)	(0.682)
Leg3	2.368* (1.010)	0.833 (0.743)
Leg3 Lag	-1.486	-0.568
	(0.920)	(0.721)
Switch	-2.354	0.081
	(2.204)	(2.047)
Switchiag	(2.852)	-0.072 (2.125)
Switchwin	14 538**	-0.146
	(3.388)	(2.704)
Switchwinlag	-4.727	-1.570
	(3.340)	(2.377)
Stealth	8.017 (5.087)	
Steathlag	0.280	3.649*
	(2.134)	(1.658)
Stealthwin		
Steathwinlag	-1.634 (3.932)	5.257 (4.545)
Constant	8.317**	-16.917**
	(0.944)	(1.112)
Wald Chi2	19,638.62	736.22
Number of	45	45
Groups	3,625	4,839
Number of		

Cases

Notes: Data include 2018 partisan elections in 45 states. Coefficients in column 1 are estimates from a multilevel mixed-effects linear regression (which accounts for fixed and random effects), using the Democratic percentage of the two-party vote as the dependent variable. Coefficients in column 2 are estimates from a logistic regression with random effects for each state. Democratic candidate winning dependent variable coded as 1=Democratic candidate won, otherwise 0. "----" indicates variable dropped in model due to collinearity. Significance levels: **<0.01, *<0.05.

effects for each state, with the dependent variable coded 1 if the Democrat won the election and 0 otherwise.

In predicting the Democratic percentage of the two-party vote, our LGBTQ-candidate variable is positive but not statistically significant at traditional levels, even while accounting for other candidate and district characteristics, which suggests that the presence of LGBTQ candidates was not associated with an increase or decrease in the percentage of the vote for Democrats. This result suggests that the presence of an LGBTQ candidate does not substantively impact support for the Democratic candidate in a race.

The model also suggests that the Democratic share of the vote was higher in districts where a female candidate was running and in districts with more education, more urbanization, a larger LGBTQ population, a more diverse population, and fewer Protestant Fundamentalists. In additional analysis (not displayed), we interacted LGBTQ candidates with Protestant Fundamentalists as well as with same-sex-partner households. Neither interaction was statistically significant, which suggests that neither factor is driving the presence or success of LGBTQ candidates in state legislative districts.

We conducted several robustness checks to assess whether our results for the first model were shaped by our modelspecification decisions (see the online supplemental appendix for results). These checks included excluding the lagged LGBTQ variable, restricting the analysis to one-seat contests, excluding the variables that tracked how long an incumbent or other legislator has served, and excluding the variables that tracked party switchers or non-major-party candidates who previously ran as major-party candidates. In another check, we simultaneously excluded both of the last two sets of variables referenced. None of these checks produced substantively different results, leading us to conclude that the lack of statistical significance for the LGBTQ variable is not due to model-specification decisions.

When we modeled a Democrat winning the election (see table 1, column 2), the results indicated that the presence of an

FINAL THOUGHTS AND CONCLUSION

Our evidence suggests that the 2018 election cycle indeed represented a rainbow wave in American politics with more LGBTQ candidates elected to office than ever before. Ironically, this wave appeared as backlash toward the LGBTQ rights movement increased—anti-LGBTQ forces appeared to have more power in Washington and many states than they had during the previous 10 years. We examined this wave election in greater detail to determine whether candidate LGBTQ status influenced electoral outcomes.

Our analysis of 2018 partisan state legislative elections from 45 American states allowed us to draw several important conclusions. First, in an election cycle in which many nontraditional candidates threw their hat into the ring, LGBTQ candidates followed this wave: more ran for office in higher numbers—many successfully—than they had in past elections. This increase in candidates fits a continuing pattern of LGBTQ candidates running for office since the 1990s, but it also is consistent with increases in women and candidates of color running (Dittmar 2019; Ocampo and Ray 2019; Reingold 2019). The election of Trump in 2016 appears to have accelerated this process, but other trends—such as the #MeToo movement and #BlackLivesMatter—also have contributed.

Second, candidate LGBTQ status did not influence election-result outcomes, at least after accounting for various district characteristics. In addition, there is no observed relationship between the presence of an LGBTQ candidate in a race and the proportion of the two-party vote received by Democrats. Overall, the evidence clearly suggests that even in a period of anti-LGBTQ backlash, LGBTQ candidates are not facing new or significant electoral hurdles when they run for state legislative seats.

Third, the combination of results and findings of previous research suggests that candidate LGBTQ status does not hinder candidates' electoral chances in part because they are strategic in

Overall, the evidence clearly suggests that even in a period of anti-LGBTQ backlash, LGBTQ candidates are not facing new or significant electoral hurdles when they run for state legislative seats.

LGBTQ candidate did not make a discernable difference in the outcome of the race—and neither did the proportion of samesex-partner households in the district. Given the results from the first and second models, it seems logical to conclude that LGBTQ status is not a significant factor in elections. Factors that did increase the chances for a Democratic win included the presence of a female candidate, a higher college-educated population, a greater percentage of African Americans and Hispanics, and a lower proportion of Protestant Fundamentalists.

Given the special nature of open-seat elections in potentially attracting LGBTQ candidates to run, the online supplemental appendix includes separate models estimated for races with and without incumbents. The results of these models do not differ substantively from the results shown in table 1. choosing how, where, and when to run for the state legislature. On average, LGBTQ candidates are running as Democrats in districts the demographics of which at least somewhat favor Democrats, greatly improving their chances of success. Therefore, our findings are consistent with previous research (Haider-Markel 2010) and do not suggest that the Trump Era has changed the dynamic for LGBTQ candidates. These findings are consistent with research on women legislative candidates, which indicates that electoral hurdles based on sex and gender are more perception than reality in the current era (Brooks 2013).

Fourth, the strengthening trend of LGBTQ candidates running successfully as Democrats points to the incorporation of the LGBTQ community within the Democratic base. However, the lack of successful LGBTQ Republican candidates also

Politics Symposium: State Legislative Elections of 2018

suggests future issues for the Republican Party. As the Republican base—white, conservative, men—ages out of the voting population, the Party's non-inclusion of LGBTQ people likely will make Republican candidates less attractive to a growing voting cohort of younger, less-white, and more-educated voters. The Republican Party already has this problem in regard to candidates of color and, to a lesser extent, with women candidates (Ocampo and Ray 2019; Reingold 2019). Failing to make inroads with the LGBTQ community points to potential future peril for the Republican Party. It can alleviate this issue if it works to recruit more LGBTQ candidates to run for office in less-conservative districts.

Finally, our conclusions come with a caveat. Our modeling strategy does not allow us to fully account for where and when LGBTQ potential candidates choose to run. Some potential candidates might choose to run only in liberal-leaning districts that are less religious, which would likely increase their probability of success. This pattern has been observed with women state legislative candidates (Pyeatt and Yanus 2020). However, other potential candidates running as Democrats might choose to run in Republican-leaning districts simply because no other Democrats are willing to serve as "sacrificial lambs" in a race they are destined to lose. We cannot be sure. To fully address these strategic choices, future research should account for an LGBTQ candidate's previous candidacies and incumbency.

SUPPLEMENTARY MATERIALS

To view supplementary material for this article, please visit http://dx.doi.org/10.1017/S1049096520000372.

NOTES

- 1. LGBTQ stands for lesbian, gay, bisexual, transgender, and queer.
- For data on protests in the United States, see the Crowd Counting Consortium, available at https://sites.google.com/view/crowdcountingconsortium/ home.
- The figure is based on data from Haider-Markel (2010); privately shared data collected by Charles Gossett and Andrew Reynolds; and the Victory Fund (2017; 2019).
- 4. Data were collected by the authors and included data shared by Charles Gossett and Andrew Reynolds; Logan Casey (available at www.loganscasey.com/ transgender-candidates-2018); and the Victory Fund (2017; 2019).
- 5. Most of these contests took place in single-member districts; however, post-multimember districts are included in both models; and free-for-all multimember districts are included in the first model. Idaho and Washington have post-multimember districts for their State Houses—that is, there are two State House observations for each district. The first model does not include uncontested elections; the second model does.
- 6. This study was preregistered under "LGBT State Legislative Candidates in the Trump Era," available at https://osf.io/48a62.
- We supplemented and compared our data with data from Logan Casey (available at www.loganscasey.com/transgender-candidates-2018); data shared by Charles Gossett and Andrew Reynolds; and the Victory Fund (2017; 2019).
- 8. Only three candidates ran solely as representatives of non-major parties and three other candidates ran as Democrats, as well as the candidate for a third party (e.g., the Working Families Party). Contests with non-major-party LGBT candidates or those that were preceded by a contest with non-majorparty LGBT candidates were excluded.
- 9. Republican winners included first-term incumbents Jason Elliott (R-South Carolina) and Tom Hannegan (R-Missouri), an incumbent who came out before the 2018 election (Dan Zwonitzer (R-Wyoming), and newcomers Joe Alexander (R-New Hampshire) and Skyler Rude (R-Washington). Among those Republicans who lost, one was outed by others and another lost after switching from the Democratic Party in New Hampshire.



- 10. This and all similar variables were adjusted in free-for-all multimember districts by dividing the number of Democrats (Republicans) with an attribute by the number of seats in the contest and subtracting the former from the latter.
- 11. Gender was coded based on a candidate's name by two teams involved in this symposium. The other-chamber variable was coded as 1=Democratic candidate held office in the other state legislative chamber immediately before the election; o=neither party; or -1=Republican candidate. We were unable to include a variable for the presence of a female candidate in the district's 2016 race.
- 12. This was estimated from county-level data.
- 13. Unless otherwise noted, all data are in percentage or proportion. The data were collected from US Census data by Carl Klarner and is available under his name through Harvard Dataverse.
- 14. Calculated using data from Glennmary Research Center on Religion and population data from Klarner's Harvard Dataverse and matched to state legislative districts.
- 15. Calculated using data from the US Census and population data from Klarner's Harvard Dataverse and matched to state legislative districts.
- 16. These characteristics include inclag: incumbent in previous election year; other: number of candidates who served in the other chamber of the legislature immediately before the election, divided by eseats (i.e., total seats in chamber); otherlag: number of candidates who served in the other chamber of the legislature immediately before the election, divided by eseats, lagged for past election; past: number of candidates who served in the legislature in the past but not the immediate past, divided by eseats; pastlag: number of candidates who served in the legislature in the past but not the immediate past, divided by eseats, lagged for past election; switch: number of candidates who switched from one major party to the other, divided by eseats; switchwin: number of candidates who won their last election (but only if it was four years or less in the past) who switched from one major party to the other, divided by eseats; stealth: number of candidates who switched from a major party to a non-major party (e.g., switching to an independent or other third party), who won their last election (but only if it was four years or less in the past), divided by eseats; switchlag: number of candidates who switched from a major party to a non-major party (e.g., switching to an independent or other third party), who won their last election (but only if it was four years or less in the past), divided by eseats, lagged for previous election; *switchwinlag*; *stealthlag*; *stealthwinlag*; *incz*; number of incumbents who have served in that legislative chamber between four and seven years (continuously) before the elections, divided by eseats; *incz*: number of incumbents who have served in that legislative chamber for eight or more years (continuously) before the elections, divided by eseats; *leg2*: number of (continuously) before the elections, divided by eseats; *leg3*: number of incumbents who have served in the legislature for eight or more years (continuously) before the elections, divided by eseats. In addition, variables are included for lag inc2l, inc3, leg2, and leg3lag for the preceding election (i.e., inc2lag; inc3lag; leg2lag; leg3lag).

REFERENCES

- Ballotpedia. 2019. "Matt Rinaldi." Available at https://ballotpedia.org/Matt_ Rinaldi. Accessed December 31, 2019.
- Brooks, Deborah Jordan. 2013. He Runs, She Runs: Why Gender Stereotypes Do Not Harm Women Candidates. Princeton, NJ: Princeton University Press.
- Caron, Christina. 2018. "In 'Rainbow Wave,' L.G.B.T. Candidates Are Elected in Record Numbers." *New York Times*, November 7. Available at www.nytimes.com/2018/11/07/us/politics/lgbt-election-winners-midterms.html.
- Casey, Logan, and Andrew Reynolds. 2015. Standing Out: Transgender and Gender Variant Candidates and Elected Officials around the World. Chapel Hill, NC: LGBTQ Representation and Rights. Available at https://docs.wixstatic.com/ ugd/6ca1ca_cea3d9d601624569b3dc89b90feb9674.pdf.
- Chenoweth, Erica, and Jeremy Pressman. 2017. "This Is What We Learned by Counting the Women's Marches." *Washington Post, The Monkey Cage*, February 7. Available at www.washingtonpost.com/news/monkey-cage/ wp/2017/02/07/this-is-what-we-learned-by-counting-the-womens-marches/? utm_term=.ede5311c132c.
- Dallas Morning News Editorial. 2018. "We Recommend Julie Johnson in Texas House District 115." Dallas Morning News, October 2. Available at www.dallasnews.com/opinion/editorials/2018/10/02/we-recommend-juliejohnson-in-texas-house-district-115.
- Dittmar, Kelly. 2019. Unfinished Business: Women Running in 2018 and Beyond. New Brunswick, NJ: Center for American Women and Politics, Eagleton Institute of Politics.

FollowTheMoney.org. 2019a. "Johnson, Julie." Available at

- www.followthemoney.org/entity-details?eid=44105534&default=candidate. Accessed December 31, 2019.
- FollowTheMoney.org. 2019b. "Rinaldi, Matthew D." Available at www.followthemoney.org/entity-details?eid=11022511&default=candidate. Accessed December 31, 2019.
- Haider-Markel, Donald P. 2010. Out and Running: Gay and Lesbian Candidates, Elections, and Policy Representation. Washington, DC: Georgetown University Press.
- Haider-Markel, Donald P., and Patrick Gauding. 2019. "LGBT Judges in the U.S." In Race, Gender, Sexuality, and the Judiciary, ed. Samantha Hernandez and Sharon A. Navarro, 77–97. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press.
- Haider-Markel, Donald P., Patrick R. Miller, Andrew Flores, Daniel Lewis, Barry Tadlock, and Jami Taylor. 2017. "Bringing 'T' to the Table: Understanding Individual Support of Transgender Candidates for Public Office." *Politics, Groups, and Identities* 5 (3): 399–417.
- Hogan, Robert E. 2008. "Policy Responsiveness and Incumbent Reelection in State Legislatures." American Journal of Political Science 52 (4): 858–73.
- Holter, Rick, and Miguel Perez. 2019. "Julie Johnson Heads to Austin as One of Dallas County's First Two Openly Gay Legislators." *KERA News*, January
 4. Available at www.keranews.org/post/julie-johnson-heads-austin-onedallas-countys-first-two-openly-gay-legislators.
- Hooks, Christopher. 2018. "Matt Rinaldi's Reelection Battle Could Signal How Democrats Will Fare." D Magazine, November. Available at www.dmagazine. com/publications/d-magazine/2018/november/matt-rinaldis-reelection-battlecould-signal-how-democrats-will-fare/?fbclid=IwAR02gHUhV_wUqVUkA58 QS2Vshpsn_J_VqT6c-IOuXsE0kpPlNcn6r2n20v0.
- Jeffers, Gromer, Jr. 2018. "Obama Endorses 9 Texas Democrats in Midterms: 5 in DF-W Texas House Races and 4 Running for Congress." *Dallas News*, October 1. Available at www.dallasnews.com/news/2018/10/01/obamaendorses-9-texas-democrats-in-midterms-5-in-df-w-texas-house-races-and-4-running-for-congress.
- Jones, Philip Edward, Paul R. Brewer, Dannagal G. Young, Jennifer L. Lambe, and Lindsay H. Hoffman. 2018. "Explaining Public Opinion toward Transgender People, Rights, and Candidates." *Public Opinion Quarterly* 82 (2): 252–78.
- Klarner, Carl. 2010. "Forecasting the 2010 State Legislative Elections." PS: Political Science & Politics 43 (4): 643–48.
- Klarner, Carl. 2018. "2018 State Legislative Election Forecasts." PS: Political Science & Politics 51 (1): 21–27.
- Lawless, Jennifer L., and Richard L. Fox. 2010. It Still Takes a Candidate: Why Women Don't Run for Office. New York: Cambridge University Press.

المستشارات

- Loepp, Eric, and Shane M. Redman. 2020. "Partisanship, Sexuality, and Perceptions of Candidates." *Journal of Elections, Public Opinion and Parties.* Available at www.tandfonline.com/doi/full/10.1080/17457289. 2019.1711099.
- Magni, Gabriele, and Andrew Reynolds. 2018. "Candidate Sexual Orientation Didn't Matter (in the Way You Might Think) in the 2015 UK General Election." *American Political Science Review* 112 (3): 713–20.
- Ocampo, Angela X., and John Ray. 2019. "Many Are Called but Few Are Chosen: The Emergence of Latino Congressional Candidates." *Politics, Groups, and Identities*. Available at www.tandfonline.com/doi/abs/10.1080/2156 5503.2019.1629968.
- Pyeatt, Nicholas L., and Alixandra B. Yanus. 2020. "Religious Adherence, Women-Friendliness, and Representation in American State Legislatures." Available at https://doi.org/10.1017/S1755048319000476.
- Reingold, Beth. 2019. "Gender, Race/Ethnicity, and Representation in State Legislatures." *PS: Political Science & Politics* 52 (3): 426–29.
- Reynolds, Andrew. 2018. The Children of Harvey Milk: How LGBTQ Politicians Changed the World. New York: Oxford University Press.
- Stack, Liam. 2018. "Facing Threats and Bias, L.G.B.T. Candidates Are Running in Record Numbers." New York Times, November 5. Available at www. nytimes.com/2018/11/05/us/politics/lgbt-candidates.html?module=inline.
- Taylor, Jami Kathleen, Daniel C. Lewis, and Donald P. Haider-Markel. 2018. *The Remarkable Rise of Transgender Rights*. Ann Arbor: University of Michigan Press.
- Ura, Alexia, and Ryan Murphy. 2017. "Here's What the Texas Bathroom Bill Means in Plain English." *The Texas Tribune*, June 9. Available at https:// apps.texastribune.org/texas-bathroom-bill-annotated/
- Victory Fund. 2017. Electing LGBTQ Leaders: Highlights of 2016. Washington, DC: Victory Fund. Available at https://victoryfund.org/wp-content/uploads/ sites/2/2017/01/VictoryFundHighlights2016.pdf.
- Victory Fund. 2019. A Rainbow Wave: 2018 Annual Report. Washington, DC: Victory Fund. Available at https://victoryfund.org/wp-content/uploads/ sites/2/2019/04/VictoryFund_Annual-Report_2018_NoSponsors_ DIGITAL.pdf.
- Wiley, Hannah. 2018. "In Texas, the 'Rainbow Wave' Outpaces the Blue One." Texas Tribune, November 7. Available at www.texastribune.org/2018/11/07/ texas-midterm-election-rainbow-wave-lgbtq-candidates.
- Zhou, Li. 2019. "A Historic New Congress Will Be Sworn in Today." Vox, January 3. Available at www.vox.com/2018/12/6/18119733/congress-diversity-womenelection-good-news.

© American Political Science Association 2020

